
May 17, 2024

Motor Vehicle Titling and Registration
Dear Reader:

The following document was created from the CTAS website (ctas.tennessee.edu). This website is
maintained by CTAS staff and seeks to represent the most current information regarding issues relative to
Tennessee county government.

We hope this information will be useful to you; reference to it will assist you with many of the questions
that will arise in your tenure with county government. However, the Tennessee Code Annotated and other
relevant laws or regulations should always be consulted before any action is taken based upon the
contents of this document.

Please feel free to contact us if you have questions or comments regarding this information or any other
CTAS website material.

Sincerely,

The University of Tennessee
County Technical Assistance Service
226 Anne Dallas Dudley Boulevard, Suite 400
Nashville, Tennessee 37219
615.532.3555 phone
615.532.3699 fax
www.ctas.tennessee.edu
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Motor Vehicle Titling and Registration
Reference Number: CTAS-681
The county clerk, as agent for the State Department of Revenue’s Vehicle Services Division, has very
important duties with regard to the titling and registration of motor vehicles, motorized bicycles, trailers or
semi-trailers when moved or driven on the highways of this state, and titling of certain mobile homes/
manufactured homes. These matters are covered in materials provided by the Tennessee Department of
Revenue.

2021 Precious Cargo Act — Effective January 1, 2022, Public Chapter 55, known as the “2021 Precious
Cargo Act” empowers citizens with an intellectual disability, developmental disability, or a medical
condition, that may impede communications to law enforcement and first responders during a traffic stop
or welfare check, to request the department include a designation of the need for assistance in the
Tennessee Vehicle Title and Registration System (VTRS) database. Citizens must request the designation
with the initial application to register the motor vehicle or upon renewal. The request must be
accompanied by a written statement from a licensed physician, psychiatrist, psychologist, senior
psychological examiner, or neurologist, stating that the operator of the vehicle has a disability or condition
that may impede communications with law enforcement or first responders. See Title 55, Chapter 21 of
the Tennessee Code Annotated.

The information submitted to the department must be provided to law enforcement and only be used to
help ensure safe and efficient interaction with law enforcement and the person with a disability or medical
condition. Title 55, Chapter 21 of the Tennessee Code Annotated.

Mail Orders of Plates and Decals — The county clerk provides a mail order service for the renewals of
registrations. Registrants may apply for and receive renewal plates or decals through the United States
postal service. Each county clerk may impose a fee of $5.00 for plates and $2.00 for decals for the
service and handling mail orders. Each county clerk may increase the fees provided above in an amount
not to exceed an applicable United States postal service price increase in a given year. T.C.A. § 55-4-105.
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